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Fr. John Kleinwachter 441-4908
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Director of Music & Liturgy:
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St. Philip’s School Staff
218-444-4938

Principal:
Jana Norgaard                        ext. 4941

School Office Staff:
Stephanie Glen                       441-4940
Charity Hanevold 441-4942
LeeAnn Jacobson 441-4943
Marilyn McCollum 441-4943
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St. Charles Pennington

2500 Scenic Hwy NE, Pennington, MN
4 p.m. Saturdays from Memorial Weekend

until Labor Day Weekend

Newman Catholic Ministries
BSU/NWTC

All sacramental events take place at
St. Philip’s Church. School year only.

St. Philip’s Clothing Depot
218-444-3835

Open 9:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. T, W, Th, Fri
Manager:

Norma Himmelright

Spiritual Direction
Tamara Moore

Please call the Parish Office for information.

Mass Times
Saturday 5:30 PM
Sunday 7:30 AM, 9:00 AM, & 11:00 AM
Monday 8:30 AM
Tuesday 6:30 PM
Wednesday, Thursday, Friday 8:30 AM

Reconciliation Times
Saturday 4:00 PM
Sunday 8:45 AM, 10:30 AM
or by appointment, call 444-4262 to schedule

September 3, 2023

As we approach Labor Day it would be good to actually reflect on the value of
labor especially through the lens of our faith. I just want to share some words with you
from Fr. Juan Lorda, he is a Catholic priest and professor who lives in Spain. I have
always been edified by his words of wisdom. Regarding labor he says the following:

Our culture encourages people to think a lot about making good use of time. Peo-
ple try to multiply their activities, working feverishly and multitasking. Some are
moved by the need to make a living, others by the passion for possessions and money,
others by a desire for their own fulfillment. Meanwhile, still other people try to work as
little as possible and avoid anything they find difficult. They love free time though they
don’t know how to use it and are bored. They seek to escape reality, with no intention
of improving it. Many people fall between these two extremes. The greater part of time
and energy of a mature person is devoted to work. This is a noble reality, desired by
God. From the beginning God created man, “to work” (Gen. 2:15). Work is mankind’s
original vocation. It is a blessing from God, and those who consider it a punishment
are sadly mistaken. The Lord, who is the best of fathers, placed Adam in the Garden of
Eden so that he would work. We obtain our sustenance, contribute to society, and serve
others by working. Work develops our personalities and obliges us to acquire virtues. It
teaches us to concentrate, schools us in obedience, and is the matrix of social relation-
ships. These natural qualities of work are ennobled by its Christian meaning. For a
Christian, work is an occasion to love God, serve one’s neighbor, and collaborate in the
divine tasks of the creation and redemption of the world. This Christian meaning of
work must be kept in mind in order to give direction to what we do, preserving us from
useless activism and wasting time. Usually, it is a matter of doing what we already do
with a new mentality.

Work is a privileged opportunity for serving. Often, one must work to support
oneself and one’s family. But one’s work is not a mere commodity for sale. It is service
to others, and that spirit of service dignifies it, whether one is a businessman or produc-
tion line worker. The sense of service is especially important in performing public
tasks. The fundamental criterion of honesty in this sphere is the common good. This
is true for public servants at all levels and of all ranks. Without the sense of service to
the common good, they are at risk of giving in to self-seeking and even dishonesty.

It is not Christian to look down on any kind of work. All work is an opportunity
to serve others and meet God. The Christian sense of a call to holiness give dignity and
charm to all tasks. All work that is done for the love of God is an encounter with Him.

In Christ,
Fr. Michael



Safe Environment —–————–—————–——–————–———
If you or someone you know has been the victim of sexual misconduct on the part of a priest, deacon, or individual representing the
Diocese of Crookston, its parishes, or its schools, your first call should be to law enforcement. In addition, the diocesan Victim Assis-
tance Coordinator is available at 218-281-7895 (24-hour confidential number).

Monday, Sept 4
8:30 AM Mass: Special Intentions for Dawn Kardash

Tuesday, Sept 5
6:30 PM Mass: Special Intentions for Marybeth Pritschet

Wednesday, Sept 6
8:30 AM Mass: +Vicky Beck Schulke

Thursday, Sept 7
8:30 AM Mass: Special Intentions for Maria Olson

10:30 AM Mass (Havenwood): +Roger Schmickle
Friday, Sept 8

8:30 AM Mass: +Dcn John Schuiling
Saturday, Sept 9

5:30 PM Mass: +Diane Foley

Sunday, Sept 10
7:30 AM Mass: +Ira Batchelder
9:00 AM Mass: +Kermit Bjerke

11:00 AM Mass: Special Intentions for Virginia Nihart

Mass Intentions —–—–—–—–
For Week of September 4 to 10

Monday, Sept 4 Labor Day
Parish Offices closed, no School, no Adoration
7:00 PM AA Mtg (St. Kateri Rm)

Tuesday, Sept 5
5:00 PM St. Gianna’s Group (St. Kateri Rm)
6:00 PM Pro-Life Rosary (Chapel)
6:30 PM Newman Club (Church, Social Hall)
7:00 PM Pastoral Council Mtg (St. Kateri Rm)

Wednesday, Sept 6
9:20 AM Rosary (Chapel)
9:30 AM Divine Mercy Cenacle (St. Kateri Rm)
6:30 PM Grill and Chill (Social Hall)

Thursday, Sept 7
4:45 PM Society of St. Vincent de Paul Mtg (St. Kateri Rm)
5:00 PM Praise Band Practice (Church)
5:30 PM KC Board Mtg (Social Hall)
6:00 PM Cub Scout Join Us Night (Cafeteria)
6:30 PM OCIA (formerly RCIA) Inquiry Night (St. Kateri Rm)
7:00 PM Melchizedek Group

Friday, Sept 8
9:00 AM Rosary (Chapel)

Saturday, Sept 9
2:30 PM Toby Glen/Kenzie Christiansen Wedding
4:00 PM Reconciliation (Chapel)

Sunday, Sept 10
8:35 AM Rosary (Chapel)
8:45 AM Reconciliation (Chapel)

10:05 AM Baptism Class (St. Kateri Rm)
10:30 AM Reconciliation (Chapel)

Daily Readings —–————––
For Week of September 4 to 10

Monday, Sept 4
●  1 Thes 4:13-18
● Ps 96:1,3,4-5,11-12,13
●  Lk 4:16-30
Tuesday, Sept 5
●  1 Thes 5:1-6,9-11
●  Ps 27:1,4,13-14
●  Lk 4:31-37

Wednesday, Sept 6
● Col 1:1-8
●  Ps 52:10,11
●  Lk 4:38-44
Thursday, Sept 7
●  Col 1:9-14
●  Ps 98:2-3ab,3ce-4,5-6
●  Lk 5:1-11

Friday, Sept 8
●  Mi 5:1-4a
● Ps 13:6ab,6c
●  Mt 1:1-15,18-23
Saturday, Sept 9
●  Col 1:21-23
●  Ps 54:3-4,6,8
●  Lk 6:1-5

Sunday, Sept 10
●  Ez 33:7-9
●  Ps 95:1-2,6-7,8-9
● Rom 13:8-10
●  Mt 18:15-20

This Week in the Parish —––—



Stewardship of Financial Resources

Parish Life —–—————––—

The St. Philip’s Catholic Community welcomes
through the waters of baptism, Carter Corrine
Stoltenberg, daughter of Shea & Chelsea
Stoltenberg, Callan Ann Hurt, daughter of Adam
& Shayla Hurt, and Kegan Kip Newhouse, son of Brandon &
Tori Newhouse.

Monthly Contributions
Monthly Total as of 7/31/23 $ 89,581.50
Monthly Budget: $ 80,627.08

Fiscal Year-to-Date (Jul 1 to Jun 30)
YTD Actual: $160,283.27 YTD Budget: $161,254.16

STEWARDSHIP ~ A HABIT OF THE HEART

Baptisms
Parents who wish to have their child baptized, will
need to complete the online Baptism Information
form, which can be accessed by scanning the QR
code. Once the form is received, you will be con-
tacted. The next class will be September 10. Please contact
Kris Jensen at 218-441-4944 or kjensen@stphilipsbemidij.org
for additional information.

Marriages
Congratulations! Please contact the Parish Office as soon as
possible (six months or more in advance) so that we can work
with you to prepare for the Sacrament of Holy Matrimony.

Anointing of the Sick or Pastoral Visit
If you are ill or will be having surgery and would like to receive
the Sacrament of the Sick, please call the Parish Office to set
up a time to meet with Fr. Bill or Fr. Michael. If hospitalized, be
sure to indicate you are Catholic upon hospital admittance.

Order of Christian Initiation of Adults
Raised Catholic but never Confirmed, or want to become Cath-
olic? Visit with Dcn. Robb or Dcn. Kermit to find out how you
can enter into full Communion in the Catholic faith.

Sacramental Life ———————

Capital Campaign 2023
Thank you to parishioners and visitors
alike who have contributed to St. Philip’s
2023 Capital Campaign. We have raised
$453,448 of the $500,000 goal, which is
91% of goal. We are grateful to accept
contributions by cash or check (envelopes
available in the church lobbies), online,
IRA disbursements, estate gifts, and
pledges. Thank you for your prayers and
contributions!

ST. PHILIP’S CONFERENCE –
SOCIETY OF ST. VINCENT DE PAUL
As we near the end of the St. Vincent de Paul fiscal year, our par-
ish conference, this year, has assisted over 190 families (480 indi-
viduals) with over $35,000 of financial assistance for many things,
but mostly food, utility assistance, rent assistance and car repairs.
We have been able to do this because of the generosity of our
parish members together with grant monies received. Unfortu-
nately, the need for these services has reached unprecedented
levels and for the first time in several years we may have to turn
down requests for help due to lack of funds. Please consider a
tax-deductible contribution to help those struggling in our local
community. Contributions can be dropped off at the Parish office
or placed in the collection basket in an envelope marked St. Vin-
cent de Paul.

If you would like more information on becoming a volunteer in
our mission, call Dale or Margaret at 507-456-1235. Our volun-
teers contribute from two to twenty hours per month and simply
need a compassionate heart and a computer. We meet twice a
month at 5 PM–come to a meeting and get a feel for what we
do!

“The King will reply, ‘Truly I tell you, whatever you did for one of
the least of these brothers and sisters of mine, you did for me.”

Womens Cursillo Retreat
September 21-24 at the Crookston Retreat Center. Looking for
a chance to grow in faith and knowledge? Join us for the up-
coming Cursillo. Sue Hengel will be directing the retreat and
Fr. Joseph Kennady from Kelliher will be the Spiritual Director.
Cursillo is a wonderful chance to get away from the busyness
of life and spend some time with Jesus. For more information,
please contact Fr. Bill.

A Prayer for Pregnant Women & Mothers in Need
O Blessed Mother, you received the good news of the incarnation
of Christ, your Son, with faith and trust. Grant your protection to
all pregnant mothers facing difficulties. Guide us as we strive to
make our parish communities places of welcome and assistance
for mothers in need. Help us become instruments of God’s love
and compassion. Mary, Mother of the Church, graciously help us
build a culture of life and a civilization of love, together with all
people of goodwill, to the praise and glory of God, the Creator
and lover of life. Amen.

St. Gianna’s Group (the pro-life committee within  St.
Philip’s) will meet Tuesday, September 5 from 5-6 PM in the St.
Kateri Room. All are welcome to attend.  A Pro-Life Rosary will
follow at 6 PM in the chapel before Tuesday evening Mass.

Newman News
The Newman Club will be adjusting our times to gather, to
better accommodate the temporary need for space caused by
the delay of the Daycare Center completion. Please watch the
calendar for any changes at: https://stphilipsbemidji.org/
newman-club-calendar

Happy Labor Day!
In observance of the holiday, the Parish Office will be closed
on September 4. There will be no Adoration and no school
as well. The Parish Offices will now be open until 5 PM on
Fridays. St. Charles in Pennington is now closed until next
Memorial weekend. Wishing you all a joyful and safe holiday
weekend!

Congratulations to Block Party 50/50 Raffle winners:
1st-Barry Karpinski, 2-Derrick Ness,
3-Lynette Homer, 4-George Whalen,
and 5-James Butler. (Amounts are to be
determined). Thank you to all who sold
and purchased raffle tickets.



Local Happenings ——————

Faith Formation ——————

St. Philip’s Mission Statement:
To Accomplish God’s Work

Looking Ahead... ——–———
OCIA (formerly RCIA) Inquiry Night: September 7
Ministry Expo: September 30-October 1
First day of Faith Formation: October 4
American Red Cross Blood Drive: October 19
Star of the North Eucharistic Congress: May 17-19, 2024

St. John’s Roast Beef Dinner. Sunday, September 10 from 11
AM to 1:30 PM. Crafts and Bake Sale. Adults, $15. Ages 6-12, $5.
Five  and under, Free St. John’s Catholic Church, Nebish, MN.

Sacred Heart’s Chicken & Ham Dinner. September 17 from 11
AM to 2 PM. Bazaar and Bake Sale. Adults, $16. Ages 6-12, $8.
Children under 6, Free. Sacred Heart Church, 3rd Street, Wilton.

St. Ann’s Fall Festival. Sunday, September 17,  serving from
11:30-1:30 PM. Menu: pork loin dinner with dressing and mashed
potatoes & gravy, vegetable, bun, homemade pie and beverage.
Adults, $15. Ages 6-12, $7. 5 & under: Free. Cake walk, produce,
crafts and drawings held throughout the dinner. St. Ann’s Catho-
lic Church Hall. Blackduck, MN

September 1 - Doug & Joyce Berg, 51 years

3 - Kevin & Tammy Waldhausen, 30

5 - Ed & Gerri Daigle, 53

7 - Tom & Alice Thompson, 60

9 - John & Jo Heilers, 56

10 - Jeff Beckwith & Mary Ann Grimm, 35

12 - John & Jodi Tower, 25

17 - Jim & Mary Clarke, 57

18 - David & Terri Mans, 30

20 - Randy & Sue Wright, 54

25 - Tom & Karen Strassburg, 51

26 - Al & Sue Snider, 59

26 - Del & Betty Wiebolt, 64

27 - Steve & Sue Modich, 54

29 - Rick & Mickie Coe, 50

Congratulations to the following parishioners
celebrating over 50 year or milestone

anniversaries in the month of September:

Faith Formation Registration for Grades 1-11
It’s that time of the year to register your child(ren)
for 2023 - 2024 Faith Formation!!  Register on-line
at stphilipsbemidji.org/faith-formation-1 or paper
registration forms can be picked up at the Parish
Office. Additional information can be found on the
web site. Please register by September 15!! Faith
Formation starts on October 4. Contact Kris Jensen at 441-
4944 for registration information!

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES AVAILABLE IN
FAITH FORMATION— See below

Faith Formation children and youth NEED YOU to
help them learn and grow in our faith.
Catechists are needed in Elementary Faith Formation Grades
3 & 4 and Middle School Faith Formation. High School Small
Group Leaders are also needed. Our gift of passing on the
faith is a blessing to the children and youth. You will make
a great difference in their lives!!

Children’s Liturgy of the Word
Children’s Liturgy of the Word Leaders are needed during
the 9:00 AM Mass. Leaders will be grouped in teams of two
or could lead as a family. Leaders are assigned a weekend a
month (or less depending upon how many leaders we have)
to lead a group of Kindergarten and First graders who attend
the 9:00 Mass in making the Sunday Gospel reading relevant
to their lives and experiences. Children’s Liturgy of the Word
leaders must be available at the beginning of Mass to lead the
children out of Mass following the opening prayer and return
the children to Mass after the Prayers of the Faithful.

Preschool Sunday School
Catechists & Substitute Catechists Needed
Preschool Sunday School Catechist (teacher) – High School
youth and/or Adults can teach Preschool Sunday School. An
easy-to-use catechist manual assists the catechist in preparing
and presenting the lesson. Substitute Catechists – High
School youth and adults can be a Substitute Catechist, filling
in for a Catechist when he/she is unavailable.

Preschool Sunday School will be held most Sundays during
the 9:00 AM Mass, starting in October - April. Preschool Sun-
day School is for children aged 4 & 5 (who are not in Kinder-
garten) by September 1, 2023. The class will be limited to the
first 10 preschool children, no pre-registration required.

Contact Kris Jensen, kjensen@stphilipsbemidji.org or call
218-441-4944 to be a part of this important ministry or

for additional information.

First Reconciliation Parent Sessions
Two First Reconciliation Parent Sessions will
be held: Wednesday, September 7 at 6:30 PM
or Tuesday, October 3 at 5:15 PM in the Social
Hall. These sessions are for parents who will be

preparing their child (2nd grade or older) for First Reconciliation
this year. It is the policy of the Diocese of Crookston that the
reception of the Sacrament of Reconciliation precedes the re-
ception of First Eucharist. A parent must attend one of the ses-
sions for the child to receive the sacrament, regardless of if you
have attended a session in the past.  These sessions will be the
only parent session offered for First Reconciliation this year.

Join Cub Scout Pack 32
Join Us Night is Tuesday, September 12 from 6 to 7
PM in the St. Philip’s School Cafeteria. For boys and
girls, grades Kindergarten through 4. Direct any ques-
tions to Allison Barta, allisonbarta6@gmail.com or
218-766-5757.



Welcome to the newest members of our
St. Philip’s family: Laura McDermott,
Jordan  & Jessica Bartak, Jonathan & Michelyn
Baker, Terrance & Rio Laborde, Caleb & Erin
Manecke, Mary Jo McCarthy, Brenton & Madison
Columbus, and Mike Sullivan.

If you are new to the Bemidji area and haven’t yet registered
with the parish, please do so by going to stphilipsbemidji.org or
stop by the Parish Office.

Holy Souls/Purgatory Devotions
In last week's Holy Souls/Purgatory Devotions article, the ques-
tion posed was, "Should we consider establishing a Purgatorial
Society here at St Philips?" The next logical question would be,
"What does a Purgatorial Society do...?" Purgatorial Socie-
ties serve the following purposes:

1. To be a visible sign and reminder of an often forgotten
portion of our Church — the Church suffering or the Holy
Souls in Purgatory.

2. To offer prayers unceasingly, both individually and as a com-
munity, for the Holy Souls. This is a key mission for society
members since the souls in Purgatory can no longer pray for
themselves.

3. To gather alms and ensure Masses are offered for the Holy
Souls. Since Masses for the Holy Souls are most efficacious,
this is another key mission for a Purgatorial Society.

4. To offer guidance to the Church community as a whole on
offering prayers for the Holy Souls, exercising Church indul-
gences, and understanding Church doctrine on Purgatory.

5. To provide for and participate in Church-wide activities to
assist the Holy Souls. These include First Friday Holy Hours,
events during November (Holy Souls month), and visitations
to and work at Church cemeteries.

Prayerfully discern if being a Purgatorial Society member
is something you would consider as a personal minis-
try. Please feel free to contact Pat Welch (Phone 218-444-
5859) or Eric Dralle (Text or Phone 641-220-0538) with any
questions or concerns you might have.

This week, pray for souls who died unexpectedly or without
receiving the Sacraments of the Church.

BECOMING CATHOLIC
Dear St. Philip’s Catholic Community,

The St. Philip’s OCIA Program (formerly known as RCIA) will
begin on September 7, 2023, at 6:30 PM in the St. Kateri
Room. OCIA stands for Order of Christian Initiation of Adults.
It is the process by which non-Catholic adults come into full com-
munion with the Church. OCIA is also suited for those currently
Catholic who haven’t yet received the Sacrament of Confirmation.
Classes and the formation process bring the candidates
(baptized) and catechumens (non-baptized) through significant
parts of our liturgical year, such as Advent, Lent and Easter, cul-
minating with the reception of the Sacraments of Baptism, Con-
firmation and Eucharist at the Saturday Easter Vigil service, in the
spring of 2024.

Classes begin with an “Inquiry Night” at 6:30 PM, Thursday,
September 7 in the St. Kateri Room. All materials are provided
and there is no cost to participants. The OCIA classes are open to
baptized or unbaptized non-Catholics, as well as those who were
baptized Catholic, but have not yet received the Sacraments of
Eucharist and/or Confirmation.

Formation consists of several areas including: Scripture = the
Stories of God’s People; Teaching = What Catholics Believe; Pray-
er = How we Communicate with God; Liturgy = How the Commu-
nity Worships; and Mission = How we Live out What  we Believe.

The OCIA program is a journey in faith not only for the partici-
pants, but also our entire St. Philip’s Catholic Community, where
we all share in the richness of the Catholic Church and our Parish
family. Those interested are invited to learn what the Church
teaches and become better acquainted with our Parish and its
members. These sessions are also opportunities for participants
to ask questions they may have about the Catholic faith and to
discover the countless blessings God provides to  us through His
Church.

Please recommend this process to those you believe (family
members, friends, and acquaintances) would be interested in
coming into full communion with the Catholic Church. And,
please include our St. Philip’s OCIA program, participants, and
Team in your prayers.

Those interested are asked to contact OCIA Program Co-
Directors, Dcn Kermit Erickson, kerickson@stphilipsbemidji.org
and Dcn Robb Naylor, rnaylor@stphilipsbemidji.org or leave a
message at the Parish Office, 218-444-4262 and you will be con-
tacted directly.
Blessings,
Dcn. Kermit and Dcn. Robb
St. Philip’s Church - RCIA Program Team

Please keep the following individuals in your prayers:
Lloyd Holy, Angel Krigbaum, Joann Stradtmann,

Beth Butcher, Brandi Green, Joyce Morin, Eddie Giron
and Ann Loeffler

* If you are in need of prayer from your St. Philip’s family, please
contact the Parish Office to have your name added to the prayer
list, 218-444-4262.





Would you like to become involved in liturgical ministries at St. Philip’s?
Call/Email Bonnie Lee (blee1@stphilipsbemidji.org) or call 218-441-4905.

Your Parish Representatives:
Parish Council Members: Dave Brooks, Jamie Glen, Marilynne Hodapp, Mike Hougen, Kim Klinger, Betty Lindy, Libby Olderman, Mary
Rindahl, Ryan Taylor, Tracie Walter.

Finance Council Members: Grant Frenzel, Amy Haskell, Roger Heger, Kay Mack, Kirby Washburn
School Council Members: Will Beise, Erin Curran, Sarah Haman, Sarah Martinka, Scott Winter

Trustees: Kevin Erpelding, Tracie Walter

Ministry Schedule —————————————————
September 9/10 ~ Twenty-third Sunday in Ordinary Time

Saturday, Sept 9
5:30 PM

Sunday, Sept 10
7:30 AM

Sunday, Sept 10
9:00 AM

Sunday, Sept 11
11:00 AM

SACRISTAN Betty Lindy Ashley Hodapp Allison Hopkins Sue Hengel

INTRO TO MASS Help Please Jennifer Leisenheimer Mollie Rupp Ernest Rall

LECTOR 1 Help Please Sue Bruns Elizabeth Buxton Barb Nyberg

LECTOR 2 Joe Czapiewski Carol Schneider Gretchen Buxton Tony Schussman

DEACON Robb Naylor Kermit Erickson Kermit Erickson Robb Naylor

CAPTAIN EMHC Help Please Jake Hodapp Ed Daigle Susie Balstad

EMHC

Jenny Djonne
Heidi Hiscock
Pat Gavin (sub req.)
Help Please
Help Please
Help Please
Help Please

April Boucher
John Carlson
David Hoefer
Joan Klobe
Walter Schuiling
Patti Van Camp
Mary Zigan

Jamie Glen
Nicole Kieson
Cathy Lalli
Stephanie Rupp
Pat Welch
Todd Glen (sub req.)
Help Please

Nancy Goodman
Courtney Haskins
Gary Johnson
Jan Johnson
John Marcum
Barb Nyberg
Karen Williams

ALTAR SERVER
Ryker Fraik
Brent Siems
Taylor Podmore  (sub req.)

Nicholas Amberg
Patrick Hodapp
Paul Hodapp

David Buxton
Hannah Lock
Rosie Maus

Paxton Fratzke
Help Please
Help Please

USHER

Todd Djonne
Chris Hanevold
Dave Hiscock
Dick Robinson

Ephram Boucher
Gary Bruns
Philip Hodapp
Jennifer Hoefer

David Maus
Sam Maus
Andrew Washburn
Help Please

Frank Homer
Ayden Homer
Dale Johnson
Randy Nyberg

GREETER
Charity Hanevold
Darlene Weber
Amy Sanden (sub req.)

D.J. Bakken
Eleanor (Elly) Hodapp
Ann Mork

Jane Daniels
Help Please

Mary Kinsella
Judith Selby

HOSPITALITY /
FELLOWSHIP

Dawn Baumgartner
Pat Bartels (sub req.)

Bernadette Aguilera
Don Papreck
Help Please
Help Please

Gail Haubrich
Dale Johnson
Help Please
Help Please
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